PRESENT: Mr. Matt Smith, Chairman; Commissioner Kitty Jung, Vice Chair; George Furman,

MD; Councilman Dan Gustin; George Hess, MD (arrived at 9:05am); Denis

Humphreys, OD; and Councilwoman Julia Ratti (arrived at 9:20am)

ABSENT: None

STAFF: Dr. Joseph Iser, District Health Officer; Eileen Coulombe, Administrative Health

Services Officer; Bob Sack, Director, Environmental Health Services; Dr. Randall Todd, Director, Epidemiology and Public Health Preparedness; Mary-Ann Brown, Director, Community and Clinical Health Services; Kevin Dick, Director, Air Quality Management; Jeanne Rucker, Environmental Health Specialist Supervisor; Dave McNinch, Environmental Health Specialist Supervisor; Tony Macaluso, Environmental Health Specialist; Bev Bayan, WIC Program Manager; Noel Bonderson, Air Quality Supervisor; Dan Inouye, Air Quality Supervisor; Candy Hunter, Public Health Nurse Supervisor; Scott Monsen, Vector-Borne Diseases Prevention Coordinator; Steve Kutz, Public Health Nurse Supervisor; Stacey Akurosawa, EMS Coordinator; Dave Boland, Senior Environmental Health Specialist; Patsy Buxton, Fiscal Compliance Officer; Lori Cooke, Fiscal Compliance Officer; Erin Dixon, Kelli Seals, Health Educator; Margot Jordan, Infection Control and Quality Management Coordinator; Paula Valentin, Administrative Assistant I; Stacy Hardie, Public Health Nurse Supervisor; Phil Ulibarri, Public Information Officer; Janet Piette, WIC Program Nutritionist; Janet Smith, CPS, Recording Secretary; and Leslie Admirand, Deputy

District Attorney

At 9am, Chairman Smith called the Washoe County District Board of Health Strategic Retreat meeting to order followed by the Pledge of Allegiance, led by Dr. Denis Humphreys, member of the District Board of Health.

ROLL CALL

Roll call was taken a quorum noted.

PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment presented.

APPROVAL/DELETIONS – AGENDA – OCTOBER 6, 2011

Chairman Smith called for approval of the agenda of the October 6, 2011, Washoe County District Board of Health Strategic Retreat meeting.

MOTION: Dr. Humphreys moved, seconded by Mr. Gustin, that the agenda of the District Board of Health October 6, 2011, Strategic meeting be approved. Motion carried unanimously.

<u>APPROVAL/ADDITIONS/CORRECTIONS – MINUTES – OCTOBER 7, 2010</u>

Chairman Smith called for any additions or corrections to the minutes of the October 7, 2010 meeting of the Washoe County District Board of Health Strategic Retreat.

MOTION: Mr. Gustin moved, seconded by Ms. Jung, that the minutes of the District Board of Health October 7, 2010 Strategic Retreat be approved as received.

Motion carried unanimously.

WELCOME - OPENING COMMENTS

Chairman Smith

Stated, it is his intent "for today's meeting to be casual – first names and an open discussion among the Board members, Division Directors, and the Program Managers.

<u>PRESENTATION – DISCUSSION – PUBLIC HEALTH CONCEPTS – PREVENTION AND</u> EPIDEMICS

Dr. Joseph Iser, District Health Officer

Stated, he was advised Ms. Veronica Frenkel, Washoe County Human Resources, will be unable to facilitate today's meeting; therefore, he will be serving as today's facilitator.

Reviewed "Black's Law Dictionary definition of health, and healthy; and the World Health Organization (WHO)'s definition of health"; and the prerequisites for health, advising public health

is the application of knowledge to the identification of society's health needs, along with government and private initiatives that address those needs."

Reviewed the definitions of "primary, secondary and tertiary prevention", advising primary is the prevention of the onset of a targeted condition. Advising secondary prevention is identifying and treating asymptomatic individuals have developed high-risk factors or are preclinical disease with no clinically apparent condition. Advising tertiary prevention is care of the established disease with the attempt to prevent disease-related complications."

Reviewed the definitions of epidemic, outbreak, pandemic and endemic, advising, "the H1N1 influenza outbreak is an example of a pandemic outbreak, as it began in Mexico and quickly spread to other countries."

Utilizing graphs, reviewed Generic Epidemic/Pandemic Curve based upon the time of onset and the rate of infection; the Epidemic Curve depicting the number of cases with the day of onset; an Endemic depicting the number of cases with the date of onset; and the Generic Epidemic/Pandemic Curve based on the time of onset and the rate of infection.

PRESENTATION – DESCRIPTION/OVERVIEW – PROGRAMS – SUPPORTING ACTIVITIES – EXTERNAL COLLABORATORS AND PARNTERS – FUTURE DIRECTIONS – FOLLOWING PROGRAMS

Dr. Iser

Stated, as Chairman Smith indicated, the concept for today's meeting is a free-flowing discussion to evaluate the Programs listed; to generate ideas; the cost/resources necessary; Staff time and the impact to addressing the problem(s) and achieving the goals and mission of public health. Stated, the discussion(s) will be utilized to determine the feasibility and impact of these Programs as to high feasibility with low impact; high feasibility with high impact (to be explored further); and low feasibility with a high impact.

A. Non-Communicable Disease and Chronic Disease

1. ACHIEVE Project

Ms. Mary-Ann Brown, Director - Community and Clinical Health Services

Provided a Power Point presentation (a copy of which was placed on file for the record), advising ACHIEVE (Action Communities for Health, Innovation, and EnVironmental changE), is a component of the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) and *Prevention Healthy Communities* initiated in 2003. Provided an overview of the ACHIEVE grant, advising the Health District received the two (2) year grant "recognizing that Washoe County has the infrastructure and track record for effective policy change to prevent chronic diseases."

Advised ACHIEVE is a nationally-tested program model, which requires CHART – a leadership team of influential policy makers; CHANGE – a CDC-devoted policy needs assessment tool measuring ~65 different policies in areas such as physical activity, nutrition, tobacco in 4 sectors (community organizations, worksites, healthcare, schools/district); CAP – a written Community Action Plan outlining policies to be addressed; and Implementation of the proposed policy changes, related to chronic disease factors.

Reviewed, the achievements and results of the CHANGE assessment; the vision, mission and goals of CAP; and the progress achieved to-date. Reviewed, the community partners and CHART members; and the goals "beyond ACHIEVE."

Advised, these discussions and efforts are resulting in changes in the community and the school district. Stated, the Health District has partnered with the School District for a number of years reviewing "how the school district views the foods being served." Stated, the School District "has implemented a number of changes; and is currently considering using local produced to offer more fruits and vegetables to the students. Stated, "because the school district's food program is heavily regulated both at the state and federal level, the ACHIEVE Program has chosen to focus on the out-of-school environment as it is not regulated."

Reviewed the strategies being discussed for implementation to, "engage families in healthy eating practices and physical activities for children, advising the ACHIEVE Program has developed checklists and tools to assist families." Advised, the ACHIEVE Program "has offered technical assistance and continues to support the Chronic Disease Coalition, which represents the community leadership in chronic disease prevention."

In response to Dr. Hess

Regarding the structure, Ms. Brown advised the ACHIEVE Program is discussing built environments; bike riding; safe routes to school – those areas in which children can safely walk to school; walkable neighborhoods; easy access to fruits and vegetables; farmers markets. Stated, these would "be anything in the environment which helps the access to and support of healthy choices." Stated, "there are two (2) areas that are modifiable risk factors for chronic disease, most of which relate to what people eat and what people do;" promoting these two (2) choices "can make a dramatic impact on chronic disease."

Ms. Brown advised Washoe County is the only county in Nevada with a Chronic Disease Coalition; that the Coalition assists with the Obesity Forum; that members of the Coalition collectively review and discuss issues specific to chronic disease prevention.

Ms. Ratti

Stated, with the Health District "being the safety net for the provision of services", she is concerned about the increased demands there will be on the Health District, as "the number of [partnering] agencies in the community is approximately one-half of what it was two to three (2-3) years ago." Stated, this issue will have to be addressed.

The Board discussed the provision of services within the community. It was the consensus of the Board "whenever the Health District is involved with a partnering agency, it is important the Health District's participation be promoted in the community." It was further the consensus of the Board the Health District continue to pursue public/private partnerships within the community.

Dr. Todd

Stated, physicians do not always discuss the risk behaviors, which lead to chronic disease(s), with patients; that the "development of tools" to provide physicians with guidance in discussing these issues with patients would be very beneficial.

Mr. Kevin Dick, Director, Air Quality Management

Stated, there are three (3) aspects of life that can affect chronic disease: "what you eat; what you do; and what you breathe." Stated, the ACHIEVE Program addresses "what the Health District can

do when it mobilizes to address chronic disease around specific areas;" and through collaboration with other community stakeholders to identify priorities. Reviewed "how the Health District can move beyond ACHIEVE, while utilizing the experiences of the ACHIEVE Program as a building block involving the Divisions collaborating together to address other chronic disease issues, expanding the messaging to the stakeholder groups." Stated, while the "focus of the ACHIEVE Program is nutrition and exercise" beginning with young children; however, young children are classified "as being one of the sensitive populations regarding the affects of poor air quality." Stated, improvements can be achieved through ensuring the "school district understands the air quality index on a daily basis; and would not be sending the children to play outdoors when it is unhealthful."

Advised, with "it being estimated people are indoors 90% of each day" inside closed buildings, indoor air quality is becoming more important and of concern. Stated, although, the Health District has no regulatory authority for indoor air quality Staff can provide information as "indoor air quality is very important for the health of the community." Stated, Staff can provide the ACHIEVE Program with resources and assist in understanding indoor air quality issues and how those can be addressed." Stated, "there are multiple examples of the types of engagement the Health District can build into the communications available with the variety of stakeholders in the CHART group." Stated, there are additional stakeholders that can be engaged in other areas to influence chronic disease." Stated, the Health District can continue "to build in the message of exercising with encouraging alternative modes of transportation" reducing the number of vehicles on the roadway; and the number of vehicles left idling. Stated, a national statistic is "30% of morning traffic is parents taking children to school."

Stated, certain pollutants are known to cause or exacerbate chronic diseases (i.e., asthma, COPD, heart disease, cardio-vascular disease, etc.); therefore, the Federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) promulgated Federal Regulations for the purpose of protecting public health and minimizing the onset of chronic disease. Stated, the Federal air quality standards (NAAQS – National Ambient Air Quality Standards) regulate the amount of source pollutants that can be emitted into the atmosphere at acceptable levels. Reviewed the standards for the larger (more known) pollutants; advising EPA is in the process of developing revisions to those Standards, which will potentially impact the District's regulatory requirements.

Stated, Staff is working in conjunction with the Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) on the regional planning process for the development of healthy communities. Stated, some municipalities are utilizing criteria for "how the budget is allocated across different projects, which focus on healthy community initiatives. Stated, there is a concern that one of the policy objectives of the transit program may be "maximizing the amount of revenue generated from the passengers";

that the Health District "can provide a strong advocacy role in developing plans that increase the communities access to public transit." Stated, as the RTC and the Tahoe Regional Planning Agency (TRPA), are both currently in the process of long-range planning efforts, this may be a good opportunity to provide input to these plans, "as there is no public transportation between Reno/Sparks and the Lake Tahoe region, nor is there public transportation in most areas of west Reno."

Mr. Gustin

Stated, the public transportation routes in Reno and Sparks are "based on the populations that would use those services."

Mr. Dick

Stated, public transportation needs to be promoted as "a good transit option regardless of socioeconomic status."

Stated, there are "more and more opportunities available for multiple messaging resulting in a higher impact in getting the community involved in affecting public health decisions in the community." Stated, all of these initiatives "feed into regional planning efforts," including public transportation; and how the Health District can assist "in shaping the community and regional plans to achieve substantial benefits to living in an environment conducive to preventing chronic diseases." Briefly reviewed the concerns regarding climate change and greenhouse gases, advising climate change has the potential of increased epidemics, increased vectors resulting in increased disease transmission; reduced water availability; increased ozone levels with the higher temperatures. Stated, "there are cross-cutting public health issues associated with climate change."

The Board briefly discussed the merits of promoting public transportation; built environments; the benefits to public health and economic growth; and how to promote these concepts, including communicating/partnering with the various agencies involved in planning. Reviewed various planning projects in which the Health District is participating to promote sustainable communities and reduce chronic diseases.

Dr. Iser

Stated, during the discussion of chronic diseases, it is important to include those diseases which are acute, as there are chronic diseases which can be exacerbated by acute conditions. Stated, diseases such as cancer are classified as chronic diseases; however, there are a number of "cancers which can be caused by infectious agents." Stated, injury prevention can be considered a public health issue; that, although the Health District is not primarily involved in addressing injury prevention, some injury prevention issues can be addressed through legislative action.

The Board recessed at 10:15am; and reconvened at 10:25am.

The Board discussed public health in relation to addressing mental health issues, which include assisting employees in coping with "life's stressors so employees can be focused on work while at work"; and the options available for employees of all three (3) jurisdictions.

In the discussion of Non-Communicable Diseases and Chronic Disease the Board and Staff developed the following consensus:

Identified as High Feasibility/High Impact

- Link between poverty and obesity (food deserts)
- Urban Agriculture ACHIEVE Program (e.g., chickens in Sparks residential areas). Work on advocacy with BCC/City Councils. Regulating new food sources could affect the workload for EHS Staff
- Work w/casinos regarding nutrition
- Sponsor identification (marketing) of the Washoe County Health District
- Reno Gazette Journal/WCHD weekly Editorial column
- Volunteers: EAP access
- Legislative Advocacy for helmet laws (bicycle and skiing) education for children and adults
- Closed school campuses (work with School District)
- Impact fees for outlying development advocacy; incentive infill development
- Clinical/Medical Safety Net; partnering with private health care/medical
- WebSite Links (w/Washoe County, Reno, Sparks)
- Mental Health

Identified as Work in Progress

- Bike lanes transit
- Mental health outreach for Cities and WC employees (EAP ACI)
- Inter-Agency Staff communication
- Staff partnership (e.g., divisional collaboration)
- What can be accomplished and eliminated?
- What are the Health District priorities?

Identified as Currently Being Addressed

- Menu labeling
- Farm to school
- Food deserts (identify and establish standards)
- Health counseling guidelines for medical/clinical
- Community presentations by WCHD
- GIS mapping food establishments
- Partnering with grocery stores
- Food ranking (currently working with Scolari's)
- Health District Bi-Annual Report
- Recycling (Solid Waste Management Plan)
- Development/planning influence
- Built environment (Dr. Iser to give City Council presentations)
- Transportation planning and bus routes
- Outreach for air quality (have all employees involved no PIO position in AQM)

The Board recessed at 12:12pm; and reconvened at 12:48pm.

- B. Emergency Preparedness
- 1. Department Emergency Management Committee (DEMC)

Dr. Randall Todd, Director, Epidemiology and Public Health Preparedness

Stated, in October 2001, the "anthrax attacks demonstrated how the nation's public health infrastructure had been allowed to decay, with the nation's public health departments being

ill prepared to respond to these types of attacks." Advised, as a result, in 2002 there was an increase in federal funding for public health preparedness for the purpose of assisting "public health departments with the everyday infrastructure. Stated, the funding "served a dual purpose" – increasing the epidemiological capabilities to be able to identify biological attacks the same capabilities would be utilized to identify everyday outbreaks of communicable disease(s). Stated, the goal was to address everyday public health problems to ensure the ability to respond to public health emergency events, regardless of whether manmade or naturally occurring.

Reviewed how the public health preparedness funding was utilized to address the potential for smallpox threats and to respond to the H1N1 (Avian influenza) outbreak. Stated, "it has been difficult to achieve some of the broad based public health preparedness objectives due to these changes in the mission."

Reviewed the Power Point presentation (a copy of which was placed on file for the record), delineating the aspects of the "community level of public health preparedness; and the agency [Health District] level. Advised, the focus is again "the dual purpose", reviewing the preparedness domains of biosurveillance; community resilience; countermeasures and mitigation; incident management; information management; and surge management; and the expected competencies within each of these six (6) domains.

Reviewed the "culture of preparedness through both internal and external collaborations," advising funding for pubic health preparedness has decreased. Advised, although Staff anticipates a continued decrease in funding, Staff is attempting to promote "an increased culture of preparedness through the Health District and the County was a whole." Stated, preparedness "is every Staff member knowing what his/her assignment would be in an emergency; being properly trained for that assignment; having demonstrated competency in performing that assignment; and having that competency incorporated in the annual performance evaluations." Stated, Staff is working "on increasing that culture of awareness"; and is discussing increasing that culture throughout the County.

Mr. Robert Sack, Director, Environmental Health Services

Advised, prior to 9/11 there was no specific funding for when an emergency occurred; that various agencies worked together to manage the emergency. Stated, after 9/11 grant funding became available; and all [emergency response] agencies were applying for and receiving individual grant funding; therefore, the various agencies "no longer had to work together." Stated, with a reduction

in funding and staffing, the various agencies "are being forced to collaborate once again across agency boundaries."

The Board members and Staff discussed collaboration among public/private agencies and companies in the community in the event of an emergency; and the multi-agency response to the recent emergencies.

Dr. Iser

Stated, specific to collaborative efforts he has met with Mr. Aaron Kenneston, Director, Washoe County Emergency Management; that he, Mr. Sack and Mr. Kenneston will be meeting with representatives of Carson City; Placer County; Sierra County; Nevada County and Washoe County to discuss emergency responses "along the borders" between Nevada and California.

In response to Dr. Furman

Regarding the National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) determination "that a public health department the size of the Health District should have a minimum of 300 volunteers", Dr. Todd advised currently the Health District's Medical Reserve Corps (MRC) "has over 200 volunteers."

Ms. Ratti

Stated, at a recent meeting, Mr. Jim Gubbels, Vice President of REMSA, presented the Washoe County Health District Emergency Planning binder; and stated, 'the community-wide planning led by the Health District makes such a significant difference in responding to events." Stated, these discussions "help the public partners understand the community-wide effort and planning in which the Health District is involved."

The Board members and Staff discussed the community-wide planning for emergency events; the various agencies and committees involved in conducting exercises and planning responses, including volunteer training; and the various mass gathering guidelines and plans. Board members and Staff discussed the importance of public health preparedness and the public expectation that 'public agencies will respond in crises and emergencies."

The Board discussed mass gathering special events; the potential use of MRC volunteers on a more frequent basis; and the County's Volunteer Agreement, specific to MRC volunteers. The Board and Staff discussed the continued decrease to grant funding.

Ms. Ratti

Stated, it is important for the three (3) entities to be aware "an anomaly at a special event" does impact the Health District Staff from "accomplishing day-to-day objectives."

In the discussion of Emergency Preparedness the Board and Staff developed the following consensus:

Identified as High Feasibility/High Impact

- Volunteers
- ICS Training (100, 200, and 700) for all WC/Reno/Sparks employees (not just Health District)
- Provision of ICS Training for Volunteers of Community Events (minimum size requirement)
- Utilize WC/Reno/Sparks employees from all departments
- Maintenance of what [the Health District] is currently doing. Is there a danger of falling behind?
- Collaboration with other agencies
- Promotion of Health District as "value added"

The Board recessed at 1:40pm and reconvened at 1:50pm.

C. Communicable Diseases

1. Epi Team (TB Investigations)

Dr. Randy Todd

Stated, the function of the Communicable Disease Program "is to reduce the incidence of communicable disease in Washoe County", through education, prevention, detection, investigation, and mitigation.

Reviewed examples of communicable diseases for which Health District Staff would investigate. Presented an overview of the cross-divisional activities, advising each Division is involved in a communicable disease event. Provided an overview of the function of the Outbreak Management Team; advising the Health District relies on external partner collaboration during an event.

Mr. Sack

Stated, the Legislative mandates, "under which the Health District operates", are for the prevention of communicable diseases.

Dr. Todd

Advised, "the future direction(s)" will be enhanced by electronic laboratory reporting; PHEP (federal grant) requirements for ICS; and molecular epidemiology, which is a national data base utilized in identifying regional and multi-state outbreaks. Stated, outbreaks have the potential in resulting in lawsuits, which impact the Health District Staff either through the request for records or providing expert testimony.

Mr. Sack

Advised, the Federal Food and Drug Administration is in the process of developing the Food Safety Act; that the Food Safety Act will affect the Health District, and "will potentially take a full decade to implement."

Advised the litigation associated with outbreaks greatly impacts Staff time; that due to privacy issues each page of records have to be reviewed and redacted; that Staff is receiving more and more requests for records "some of which are quite voluminous."

In response to Dr. Hess

Regarding charging a fee for the documents, Mr. Sack advised the Health District "legally has a responsibility to provide with very minimal charge." Dr. Todd advised the Health District can charge a minimal fee for the copying of records; however, the County is not reimbursed for depositions or Staff's time in Court. Mr. Dick advised that the Air Quality Management Division can charge "an expert witness fee for depositions."

The Board and Staff discussed "the link between care and primary prevention." The Board and Staff discussed mandates and the relevance of existing mandates. The Board and Staff discussed funding reductions at the local, state, and federal level impacting the provision of services.

In the discussion of Communicable Diseases the Board and Staff developed the following consensus:

Identified as High Feasibility/High Impact

- Litigation response fee
- Continuing Grants

Mr. Gustin was excused at 2:30pm.

<u>DISCUSSION – PUBLIC HEALTH RELATED LEGISLATIVE ISSUES – 2012 INTERIM – 2013 SESSION</u> (i.e., tobacco products, nutrition in schools, public health funding, etc.)

Dr. Iser

Stated, during the 2011 Legislative Session the Board discussed revisions to smog check requirements; lessening of the restrictions for smoking in restaurant/bar facilities; reductions in public health funding; modernization of Vital Records; etc. Stated, the Board and Staff briefly commented on possible legislative future issues (i.e., bicycle helmet laws; school-based health centers and nutrition programs; Nevada Clean Indoor Air Act and control of tobacco products; childcare training on health and development, etc.).

The Board and Staff discussed legislative mandates; and methods of advocacy for promoting important public health issues through partnering agencies; and national organizations.

<u>UPDATE – HEALTH DISTRICT'S FY 12 10% BUDGET REDUCTION PRESENTATION – BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS – PREVIEW – FY 13 BUDGET</u>

Dr. Iser

Stated, Staff presented the Health District's FY 1210% budget reduction to the Board of County Commissioners. Presented an overview of the FY 12 General Fund Transfer; noting the General Fund Transfer both prior to and after the initial 1.7% General Fund reduction; and after the 10% reduction. Advised, on September 27, 2011, the Board of County Commissioners approved the Health District General Fund transfer in the amount of \$7,250.850.

Presented an overview of the 'Historical Budget Expenditures and FTE positions, advising the Health District has 144 FTEs, with the loss of the five (5) positions, as previously discussed; and 11 part-time positions. Advised the total Health District FY 12 budget of \$17,605,997 was approved by the Board of County Commissioners on September 27, 2011.

Ms. Ratti

Recommended the budgeted expenditures document include a column listing per capita expenses.

Dr. Iser

Stated, Staff anticipates the \$314,000 General Fund transfer reduction for FY 13. Advised, Staff will be presenting the Health District's Fee Schedule to the Board at the October 27, 2011 meeting. Stated, approval of the Fee Schedule, as will be recommended by Staff, to adjust the fees to "reflect the cost of the services the Health District provides", will assist in off-setting the anticipated reduction in the General Fund transfer.

Ms. Coulombe

Stated, Staff prepared a two-page statement delineating the "indirect cost process", which was distributed to the stakeholders.

The Board and Staff briefly discussed the Health District's proposed Fee Schedule, as reviewed in February and March; and the rationale for postponing the implementation of the Fee Schedule in March.

Ms. Coulombe

Stated, the County is "planning a \$6.9 million in future fiscal years, which will provide stability for [budget] pre-planning in January 2012, prior to Board's March 2012 budget meeting.

Advised, the Health District "has been very diligent and fiscally prudent"; however, the budget reductions "do have a cumulative affect" to the provision of services. Advised the Board as to the percentage reductions the Health District has implemented between FY 09 through FY 12. Stated, the Finance and Management Teams, and Staff, are to be commended for all the efforts in controlling costs.

CLOSING COMMENTS - STRATEGIC RETREAT - BOARD MEMBERS - STAFF

Dr. Iser

Stated, today's meeting is "a beginning of the strategic planning process; that the strategic planning will be a long-term process", which the Health District will be doing with the community obtaining "as much input as possible for the next six (6) months to one (1) year."

BOARD COMMENTS

In response to Ms. Jung

Regarding regulations banning Perchloroethylene (PCE), Chairman Smith stated he would provide her an update on that issue.

Stated, she conferred with Ms. Simon regarding the County's Lobbyist Contract; and was advised, the contract does not specifically address monitoring for public health issues; however, "if there are systemic issues he will" monitor for those. Stated, should a Board or Staff member have a concern she can be contacted to notify the Lobbyist.

Dr. Humphreys

Stated, he appreciates the "contacts and outreach efforts Dr. Iser has made throughout the community and to the community partners; that this is very important in building foundations for the future."

PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment presented.

There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 3:00pm.

JOSEPH P. ISER, MD, DrPH, MSc

DISTRICT HEALTH OFFICER/SECRETARY